


 

 

To: Mayor and Council 
From: Cory Peterson 
CC:  Steve Zoet 
 David Allen 
 Kurt Kowar 
Date:  December 14, 2006 
 
Van Bibber Creek crosses under the Croke Canal at roughly 56th and Indiana St. in Arvada 
(see maps on page 2).  The original project for this site called for replacement of the 30” 
siphon clay pipe to allow higher flows from Van Bibber to travel under the canal.  The 
increased capacity would provide a higher safety factor when large rain events threaten the 
integrity of the canal.  The initial project schedule included the design phase in 2005 with 
construction to begin in 2006.  Appropriate funds were budgeted in Northglenn’s capital 
improvement program (CIP) in each corresponding year.  Communication issues between all 
involved parties and other maintenance priorities resulted in the project being delayed.  The 
project schedule was subsequently revised for design to occur in 2006 and construction in 
2007.  The previously budgeted funds in Northglenn’s CIP were subsequently rolled over to 
accommodate the new schedule. 
 
In August 2006, a heavy rain event collapsed an existing clay pipe allowing all stormwater 
flows in Van Bibber to enter Croke Canal.   Due to this unexpected failure, the construction 
phase was accelerated in an attempt to have the canal operational by November when it 
normally comes on line.  Initially, a temporary solution was suggested; however, the costs for 
a temporary fix were comparable to a permanent repair.  FRICO decided to commence 
construction in August and the Standley Lake Operating Committee (SLOC) cities concurred 
with FRICO’s decision to move forward with construction at the October SLOC meeting. 
  
Construction started in October and was completed in late November.  Since it was apparent 
that the repairs would not be completed in time to place the Croke Canal back in service by 
November 1, 2006, FRICO made an agreement with Farmers’ High Line (FHL) Canal to run 
the Croke Canal water during the short time that the Croke Canal was out of service in 
November.   One of the primary concerns with extending the construction timetable further 
was that the FHL has a smaller capacity and would not be able to deliver the higher flows that 
the Croke Canal receives throughout its diversion season.  The Croke Canal resumed 
operations on December 1, 2006. 
 
Throughout this project the primary objective was reinstating the canal to carry water into 
Standley Lake.  At this time, the final project cost has not been determined due to some 
minor outstanding change orders.  A small contingency is recommended in Staff Report 06-
34 in the event that these change orders exceed the original project estimate.  Preliminary 
discussions with FRICO staff indicate that the project was successful and should be within 
the estimated costs. 
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Croke Canal (blue) flows N to S 
Van Bibber Creek (green) flows W to E 
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Close-up of the Failed Clay Pipe 
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